DRAFT*****************MEETING MINUTES****************DRAFT 
SOUTHEAST AREA LAND & WATER CONSERVATION ASSOCIATION

 Meeting of November 15, 2021
REMOTE MEETING
10:00 a.m.
Attendees: Paul Sebo, Washington County LCD; Stephanie Egner, Washington County LCD; Paul Backhaus, Washington County LCD; Carroll Merry, Washington County LCC;  Alan Barrows, Waukesha County LCD; Brian Smetana, Walworth County LCD;  Heather Marquardt, Walworth County LCD; Andy Holschbach, Ozaukee County LCD; Monte Osterman, Racine County LCC; Chad Sampson, Racine County LCD; Mark Jenks, Kenosha County LCD; Penny Pohle, WI Land & Water; Jesse Bennett, WI DNR.
 
Alan Barrows called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.
Approval of Amended Agenda:
At 10:04 a.m. a motion was made by Stephanie Egner, seconded by Andy Holschbach to amend the agenda to include possible nominations for the Wisconsin Land and Water Conservation Board after Agenda Item #5.   ALL AYES; MOTION CARRIED.

Approval of Previous Minutes:  
At 10:06 a.m. a motion was made by Andy Holschbach, seconded by Brian Smetana, to approve the minutes from the June 2, 2021 meeting.  ALL AYES; MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report:  
Andy Holschbach submitted the Treasurer’s Report by email and gave a short summary of activity since the last meeting.  Stephanie Egner mentioned to include $250 for the WI Land & Water Youth Education  Program that was motioned and approved at the last meeting.  A. Holschbach will send a check.  At 10:12 a.m., a motion by Paul Sebo, seconded by Mark Jenks to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  ALL AYES; MOTION CARRIED.
Alan Barrows said the State had sent a letter inquiring about non-profit and tax exempt status for the Area.  M. Osterman discussed some of the ramifications that may take place without correcting the status.  A. Barrows said some of this information may not have been transferred with some of the recent changes on the SE Area Board.  A. Barrows will look into correcting the situation.
Area Representatives to WI Land & Water:  
Alan Barrows referred to the bi-laws relating to the election or appointment process for the Southeast Area Board and representation on WI Land & Water.  A. Barrows stated mid-May meeting should work for the timing to have elections.
Alan Barrows was going to speak with Brian Holt to see if the Southeast Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission wanted to continue to have representation in our Southeast Area.
Wisconsin Land & Water update:
Monte Osterman stated NACD has $550,000 in additional funding and this will be used for grants. 

The NACD North Central Region meeting is on January 10-11 in Ohio and Monte plans on attending and encourages others to join him.
Monte continued to say the WI Land and Water Board is creating a procedure and priority list to fund a reserve account and an endowment account. A financial management policy has been completed and passed by the Board. This will be presented at the Annual Meeting in March.
Monte said a Diversity, Equity and Inclusion training was slated for October but was postponed due to Covid.  Alan Barrows said the DEI training was part of a Board initiative.  The Board chose consultant Alonzo Kelly to do this training.  Alan said the in-person training is a better option.  The training is geared around dealing with toxic conversation.  It provides you with the tools to mitigate the situation.
Monte added bi-laws changes will be motioned at the annual meeting.  The changes are intended to improve the resolution process. Also, some bylaws changes will be made regarding virtual meetings to be allowed.

Monte said the December County Con Meeting is planned to be virtual, but the Annual Meeting is planned to be in person at Wisconsin Dells.

The Climate Change Position was not funded by a grant from expected funds, but the position is still being moved forward.
Andy Holschbach said WI Land and Water should assist in guiding County’s Conservation offices on utilizing the ARPA funds.  Monte stated this may be a county by county decision, but said there may be an opportunity to share uses or ideas.
Land and Water Conservation Board nominations:

Monte Osterman is on the Land and Water Conservation Board and offered to allow other LCC members for nominations to be on the Board. Monte Osterman stated there are meetings every other month and it is quite a time commitment to review materials and participate in a full day meeting. No other LCC members volunteered, but Alan Barrows and Brian Smetana were going to reach out to Brian Holt to see if he had any interest.  Penny Pohle stated nomination forms are due on January 14th. Alan Barrows said the Area could complete the nomination process by email.
Technical Committee update:

Brian Smetana said December 9th is the next meeting.  They will be going through the tech presentations for the Annual Conference.  Brian said Chris Schlutt sent an email looking for presentations relating to the revenue and partners for the annual conference such as the RCPP Program.
Youth Education Committee update:

Stephanie Egner said the poster contest is ongoing and local submissions will be due in January.  Stephanie suggested finding the location and timing for the SE Area Contest.  Alan Barrows asked how many people are needed and what is the timeframe.  Stephanie said most county contests are due prior to January 1st.  Alan asked which counties are participating.  Stephanie said Ozaukee, Washington, Walworth and Racine are participating in the contest.  Stephanie said the online judging had minimal participation last year and prefers if that is not an option.  Penny said sometimes the Areas judge at their meeting.  Alan Barrows said Waukesha would be able to host and facilitate the judging.
Stephanie continued to say the Enviranthon is set for April 22nd at Lion’s Camp in Rosholt, WI.  It looks like they are planning a hybrid contest with some in person and some via zoom.  She encourages high school science teams or FFA’s to participate.  

Stephanie said the committee is looking to have middle school conservation camps for 6th, 7th and 8th grade.  They are trying to secure a new location near Upham Woods, Wisconsin Dells.  The timing would be a Wednesday through Saturday and would create a nice Segway to the high school camp.

The High School Camp is scheduled for the week of June 20th in Manitawish Waters.
New WI Urban Ag Committee Update:

Monte Osterman stated NRCS is creating an initiative to create an Urban Agricultural Committee.  Monte is encouraging other Southeast Members to attend.  The first meeting was on October 29th.  There were many questions about the focuses for the group.  There were 12 or 13 on the meeting call and 9 were NRCS agency staff.  Monte said he was looking for more interested people outside of NRCS.
Penny suggested sending an email looking for more participation.  Chad Sampson said he thought it went through the list serve.

Member County project/activity updates (roundtable):
Kenosha County:  Mark Jenks said they are working with the ACOE to restore more of the south branch of the Pike River.  Kenosha County needs to come up with another 5.7 million dollars.  The Cultural Resources report did not show anything to slow the progress.  The County Board only had one dissenting vote.
Mark Jenks continued to say people entering the building do not need to mask if vaccinated, but staff needs to where masks when interacting with the public.  Some Kenosha staff are still working from home a day or two per week.
Milwaukee County:  No Report.
Ozaukee County:  Andy Holschbach said the focus is soil health.  The County budgeted $10,000 for the Clean Farm Families producer led group.  A $65,000 tractor was purchased to go along with their interseeder.  Andy said they are hiring a Conservation Planner / Soil Health Specialist and updating a position to a Technical Support Specialist.
Andy said their offices never closed during the pandemic and there are no mask mandates.
Racine County:  Chad Sampson said they have some mask policies, especially when people come into the office.   Then, both parties need to wear a mask and meet in the lobby.
Chad stated the Watershed Protection Committee of Racine County submitted their application to WI DATCP with 21 members signing up.  Chad continued to say the producer group has 50 acres of farmland at Case Eagle Park to set up demonstration plots and test plots for field comparisons.  Also, the group had a successful field day with 84 people in attendance including a few members from the SE Area.

Chad said his office is re-writing the 10 year Land and Water Conservation Plan.

Chad stated they are participating in the poster contest this year.

Walworth County:  Brian Smetana said the biggest occurrence in Walworth is staff turnover.  The County Con took another job in October, so the position is currently vacant.
Brian said projects are winding up for the year and they could always use more bond money.

Brian said the offices have been fully open, but they require masks within the office, but travel is allowed.

Washington County:  Paul Sebo said the producer led group had 125 people attend their field day.  There were demo’s, the rain simulator and a soil test pit.
Paul said there were two large streambank restorations completed within the county.

He said there is an upcoming luncheon for a nutrient management in which they expect 75 to 100 farmers to attend.
Paul stated into looking at changing the department name to Natural Resources Department (not the DNR).  

He said there is a position open in their office as a Conservation Technician.

Paul said there are no mask/travel restrictions and staff is in the office the entire time.  Washington County is “Open for Business.”

Waukesha County: Alan Barrows stated their Land and Water Plan is going before the Land and Water Board on December 7th and then they will bring it back for County approval.
Alan said they have a vacant Conservation Specialist position and selecting candidates.

Alan said Land Information is also underneath his direction and they just finished the redistricting process.

Alan said the markets are good for recycling, but they had a fire at the facility in September, but they are up and running again.
Alan said they are changing the departments names now The Department of Economic and Community Developments, Land Resources Division.
Alan said staff is full time in the office with no mask travel restrictions.

Agency Updates:

WI DNR:  Jesse Bennett said TRM Grants were awarded and have gone out, so please get them signed and returned.  There is a webinar in January.  Applications for 2023 TRM Grants open on January 15th.  The Urban Construction grants are also offered.

Jesse stated the DNR created a new office called the Office of Agricultural and Water Quality.  They are interested in Producer Led groups and goals.
Southeast Area Tour (Kenosha County):
Mark Jenks felt the tour went well given the constraints.  There were 18 people registered from six counties.  Mark said the main speakers were Dave Giordano from Root Pike WIN, Matt Collins from the Parks Department and then Hawthorne Hollow with the wetland restoration project and stormwater conveyance system.
Alan Barrows said Milwaukee County will be hosting the 2022 Summer Tour, if they cannot host the tour Ozaukee County offered to be next.
Set Future Meeting Dates:

After some discussion, June 1st was decided as the next meeting date.
Other Business:
None.
Adjournment:
A motion was made at 11:37 a.m. by Andy Holschbach, seconded by Chad Sampson to adjourn.  ALL AYES; MOTION CARRIED.
Minutes prepared by Chad Sampson
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